Natchitoches Historic District Development Commission
Full Commission Meeting

10:00 AM – 10:35 AM
July 15, 2021
PRESENT: Rebecca Blakenbaker, Arlene Gould, Jill Leo, Sharon Gahagan, Van Erikson, Sandra Dickens, Terri Cunningham, Laura Lyles
GUEST PRESENT: Carrie Hough, Secretary; Jessica Broadway, CPA; Juanice Gray, Natchitoches Times; Amy Lee, CRNHA; Hannah Wenninger, Mayor’s designee; Eddie Norris, KTBS; Corey Poole, NPJ
CALL TO ORDER: Jill Leo called the meeting to order. The commission review the minutes from the June 17, 2021 Full Commission Meeting. Motion to accept the minutes from the June 17, 2021 Full Commission Meeting was made by Van Erikson and 2nd by Rebecca Blakenbaker. All approved, motion passes. 
FINANCIAL STATEMENT: Jessica Broadway, discussion on the financial statement as of June 30, 2021. Our balance as of June 30, 2021 is $200,127.18. Check register for June is $15,167.04.Motion to approve the June 30, 2021 financial statement made by Sharon Gahagan and 2nd by Arlene Gould. All approved, motion passes. 
OLD BUSINESS: 
Sharon Gahagan gave a report on the Master Plan. They are working on a five year plan for the trees. Almost all of the trees suffered severe damage from the winter storms. Every tree has been cataloged by the assessment made after they were all aerated and fertilized by an arborist. Sharon stated the last catalog was done about four years ago, its every tree on the riverbank and Front Street. She has a call into the National Arborist Association to see if there is any grant possibility and to the State Forestry Commission. In one of the City ordinances there is a live oak protection requirement, this will help us when applying for any grants for the trees. The first part of the new plan will be from south end coming up, looking how the temporary bridge will effect that end of the street. Pruning and protection is what they are aiming for right now with the trees.
NEW BUSINESS:  
Van Erikson gave a report for NSU. Freshman Connection has wrapped up and they had over 1,100 students attend. They are focusing on returning students right now, getting them registered and they are on par for last year’s numbers. Move in Day is August 14. Half of the students will probably be moving in before that date i.e. athletes, ambassadors, PLP, etc. All sports for the fall are up on nsudemons.com. CAPA is going to be releasing their schedules for the fall soon. They are trying to do a large scale well known production for the fall. 
Sandra Dickens gave a report for HDBA. They are currently working on Destination Downtown, Jill has secured new and different food vendors for the riverbank. There are two more weekends after this weekend’s event, you can come by foot or boat. Car Show is October 1-2 and they are looking at 400 goodie bags, if you have anything to add, please contact Sandra. This will be the 95th Annual Christmas season. They are moving forward with the Grand Marshal and parade. She appreciates the support of NHDDC.

Arlene Gould gave an update for the Tourist Commission. This weekend the Folk Life Concert Series at the LASHOF is at 2pm Saturday. Meat Pie & Zydeco Festival are still moving forward. The 2021 LASHOF weekend will be August 26-28. They have been seeing a lot of out of town visitors lately (Pennsylvania, Delaware, Oregon, etc.), this could be that they have been sending out 3,000 leads by mail over the last several months throughout the state. They had a call from the Louisiana Taxidermy Association, they want to come back to Natchitoches in 2022, but they have received some other bids from other towns that are trying to entertain their group. They have 145 registered members and over 200 guests when they came last time to Natchitoches. They are from all over including Texas, Louisiana, Oklahoma, Arkansas, Alabama, Georgia, Florida, Arizona, Mississippi, and New Hampshire. They will usually come 2-3 nights and the event is at the Natchitoches Events Center. 
Rebecca Blakenbaker gave a report for the CRNHA. It is a slow month for their group. They launched the No Man’s Land Gas Station Eats Food Trail last week with their No Man’s Land partners (includes their seven tourist commission partners in the No Man’s Land region of western Louisiana). They hosted a virtual press conference on the 2nd and it was well attended by 45 journalist and writers from across the region and in Dallas. They are also launching an Oxford American project that they have partnered with the Louisiana Office of Tourism that includes a video and seven individual videos for each of our parishes. This trail highlights three gas stations in each of these parishes that have authentic food that represents that parish and represent the story of No Man’s Land. The three in Natchitoches include French Market Express, 4 J’s and Exxon and they all have plate lunch specials, meat pies, baked goods, etc. They have an App “No Man’s Land” that is similar to the Go Natchitoches App. It has itinerary for all seven parishes and includes the scenic byways. The Go Natchitoches App has had 117 additional downloads in June. Last month they placed the yard signs, stickers, QR codes, and delivered to restaurants and move in days. The Cane River Creole National Historical Park and the Heritage Area are seeking interns. Fall Festival will be at Oakland Plantation on October 23 from 10 am – 3pm, free and open to the public. 
Terri Cunningham gave a report for NHF. They are moving right along with the Roque House. They are working on actual drawings and in search for a contractor. She does have a drawing for anyone to view, it shows the way it will be situated to the river and extends the promenade all the way behind Maglieaux’s. They will have their cemetery tour on October 8th. If schools will allow, they are wanting to have the 8th graders to do a tour during the day and then a nighttime tour for visitors. At the end of September/October on a Sunday the will have a Roque House Gala. The groundbreaking will be mid-November, it will take 8-9 months to complete. They have sold two tickets to the Christmas Tour of Homes. 
Jill Leo gave an update on Main Street. They had the LASHOF 2020 Induction Weekend the last week of June, they hosted the Rocking River Fest & VIP event on the riverbank, and they had a good crowd. Jill stated that in July they kicked off Destination Downtown Natchitoches. They have had a decent turnout the last couple of weeks. The next three Saturday’s they have a full lineup including: Farmer’s Marketing from 8am-12, Folk Festival concerts at 2pm, 5pm kicks off with Destination Downtown events and music 7-9pm. The summer reading program by the Natchitoches Parish Library will continue through July on the riverbank (Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday from 9-11:30 am). August 27 will be the Friday night riverbank concerts that coincide with the LA Sports Hall of Fame Induction activities. September 4th will be Zydeco Festival, September 18 will be the Meat Pie Festival, and Car Show will be October 1-2. Then on October 9th will be Tapped Tober, October 23 NSU is bringing back Boogie on the Bricks. October 30th will be Witch Way to Main Street with Farmer’s Market. The fall market will kick back off the 2nd week of October – November 13. NSU confirmed a Steel Band Concert November 5 on the riverbank. Christmas season will kick off on November 20. 
Laura Lyles gave a report for the Chamber. She stated that she, Kelli West, JMAC (NSU), and Maggie to incorporate more of the city businesses with the Welcome Week/Demon Days. JMAC is working on graphic, posters, banners, etc. for a paint the town purple for move in day around August 16. Then Kelli will reach out to businesses about discounts and specials for NSU student to incorporate with all of this. Van stated that the recruiting office hosts “Paint the Town Purple” with the ambassadors as a part of their yearly routine/work week.  Laura stated that they hosted their 4th Annual Louisiana Young Professionals Conference this past Friday at the Chateau St. Denis, 71 attendees, 20% were from out of town. They met yesterday to finalize the date for the 2nd Light the Way 5K, it will be on Sunday, December 12. They had 275 people for the first run, they are hoping to have a bigger event this year. They are working on their directory again, if you see a piece missing in this year’s book, let them know because it is an in house project.

Eddie Norris with KTBS gave a report and reminded the commission of all they have to offer.

Hannah Wenninger gave a report for the City. DOTD completed the striping at the Front Street/Lafayette area. This morning they started on the pervious concrete, should take several hours, there is a 10 day cure day period. She is hoping by Monday, July 26th that it will be reopened. The city is discussing adding permanent stop signs throughout the historic district, Front Street/Touline, Amulet/2nd, Amulet/5th, the intersections used to be traffic signals. They almost have everything out to bid for the Texas and Pacific Railroad, they are hoping to advertise that in the next 3-4 weeks. Parc Natchitoches has slowed down, there will be two events over the next two weekends. Things will pick back there at the end of August. There will be an open street event tentatively August 15 from 5-7 pm on Amulet Street from 2nd  to 5th Street. It will be a small block party and the Mayor’s Health and Fitness Council is planning the event to include food vendors, sidewalk chalk, portable park, etc. The new decking area in front of City Hall is for the Mayor’s vision of a  “Parklet”. He will be welcoming the community to opening meeting Friday’s with the Mayor, for citizens to come and share/chat with him, for the month of July from  9-11 am. Van mentioned to do an economic impact study for the full year it was open, Hannah stated that Ann with the CVB is currently working on that.
Juanice Gray with the Natchitoches Times did not have a report. 
Corey Poole with the NPJ did not have a report.

Jill Leo stated to have all members complete the 2021 Ethics Online Training and to submit the certificate to Carrie. To complete the training visit www.ethics.la.gov.

Jill Leo stated that the Tier 2.1 Personal Financial Disclosure Statement is due on or before May 15. You can access the disclosure at www.ethics.state.la.us. 
